MINUTES OF A MEETING OF LYMPSTONE PARISH COUNCIL HELD AT 7.30PM ON MONDAY 2nd July 2018 IN THE VILLAGE HALL. 

	PRESENT:  

	Councillors 
	Mrs J Clark (Chairman), Mrs K Rogers (Vice Chairman) P Acca, D Atkins, C Carter, Miss H Dimond, R Hilton, J Montgomery and D Young 

	Clerk 
	Miss L Tyrrell

	County Councillors
	R Scott and J Trail

	District Councillors 
	B Ingham and R Longhurst  

	Public
	30 members 

	
	

	Apologies 
	Cllr P Corcos


Public Session

Peter Salter of Salter Property and Mr Ed Harbottle from Harrisbugg Landscaping Design showed a presentation of the proposed landscaping of the new Green/open space at Lympstone Nurseries.  

Members of the public raised many points and questions, including:

· Will there be a contractor to control the growth and maintenance of the area? 
· Who will maintain and who will fund the cost?

· Do cars drive through the area?

· How do cars access the area?
· What is the logic of a car park the other side of the new village green?  

· Could the car park be put next to the building/development area?

· Will there be lighting? And fencing?

· Will there be screening in front of the car parking to avoid noise pollution to local houses?
· Consider the usage of the area – elderly, young, buggies, wheelchairs etc.

· Ongoing discussions with the Church and Parish.

· Will include attenuation tanks.

· Very aesthetically pleasing.

· Congratulations on including the public so early on with the development.
· Congratulations on the layout design and consideration of the view from the church.

The public also asked for reassurance that an open mind would be considered by the Parish Council. 

It had also been noticed that the trees outside the new preschool were in need of watering.  Cllr Acca and Cllr Atkins explained they would be watered in due course.

47
Apologies

Cllr P Corcos
48 
Minutes – Cllr Atkins wanted it noted at minute 45 that even though the planning inspector could not see a problem with the planning he felt he would like to see the payment towards the mitigation of the Exe Estuary and Pebble Beds now that the plans have been resubmitted.  
Chairman proposed amendment.

Cllr Rogers 2nd.
RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting held on 4th June 2018 as amended be confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman. Unanimous. 
49
To receive any Declarations of Interest

The Chairman reminded the meeting that she would not take part in discussion or voting on planning applications.

Cllr Hilton declared an interest on the development of open spaces at Lympstone Nurseries site.
50
Flood Risk management

Cllr Dimond updated the parish council from LFRG including the drainage at Longmeadow Road and Strawberry Hill.  Cllr Dimond explained that there would be a survey undertaken in connection with the hydraulic modelling study on 9 and 10 July regarding Church Road and that the residents had all been contacted.  The residents would be informed once there was a scheme in place a public consultation would be held.  

Cllr Atkins reminded the Parish Council that there is still water bubbling up in Longmeadow Road outside the development site.    

A member of the public added that the drains need configuring to avoid flooding in future along Longmeadow Road.  Cllr Dimond noted the member of public’s concerns.

RESOLVED that there will be a meeting in September with representatives of SWW, EA, DCC and EDDC to discuss improvements on how flooding issues are dealt with when considering development proposals.

51 
Casual vacancy


There has been no interest in this position.
RESOLVED that the position continues to be advertised.

52
Planning Applications

18/0946/FUL Construction of front porch and two storey side and rear extensions at The Hollies, Greenhill Avenue. WITHDRAWN
18/1168/FUL Construction of first floor to existing garage and two storey garage extension at Marleycombe, Hulham Road.  OBJECTION
18/1171/LBC Replace 1 no. door and 1 no. window on ground floor rear elevation and replace bi-fold doors at 3 The Old Bakery The Strand.  SUPPORT

18/1333/FUL Revised scheme to 17/2118/FUL (Alterations and extensions to roof to allow for loft conversion, including dormer window and roof lights to side elevations) including retention of increase in height of pitched roof, additional roof lights and use of cladding at 7 Highcliffe Close.  SUPPORT

Cllr Dimond also presented the planning application for Lympstone Pre-school’s nature garden.  FULL SUPPORT
It was noted that Cllr Dimond was attending a Development Management Committee meeting to discuss the future development proposed at Goodmores Farm the following day.  
53
Planning decisions 

98/P1026 - Conversion of Barn to Dwelling - Pitt Farm, Barn 3 Exmouth Road: Approval with conditions.

18/0688/FUL - Change of garage roof to a mansard roof with approved ridge height from previous application and addition of front facing dormer windows – Hillside, The Strand Status: Refusal 

18/0689/FUL - Installation of dormer windows to front facade – Hillside, The Strand Status: Refusal  

54 
Chairman’s report

The Chairman reported that an enjoyable evening was had by all who attended Mr LeRiche’s leaving dinner retiring as Clerk to the Council.  

The Chairman had met since the last meeting with both District Councillor Scott and Linda Lyon from the Neighbourhood Plan.

Both the Chairman and Vice Chairman are going to CTCRM to meet their new liaison representative on the 18th July.

The Chairman explained that we have been granted permission to light the beacon on Cliff Field to commemorate the 100 years since the end of WW1 on Sunday 11th November 2018 and she would very much like it be a community event involving the scouts.  She felt that any profits raised could be distributed between: The Royal British Legion, the Royal Marines Association, Lympstone Scouts and renovating the new play equipment on Candy’s Field.
The Chairman has contacted Lympstone Primary school and Lympstone quilting group to get involved.  Her ideas included: planting new trees, a bonfire, hog roast, beer tent, village party, art group, music groups – an afternoon of memorial and celebration.  She would like to encourage every house in the Parish to display a poppy made from a media of their choice.  The Chairman would hold an informal meeting (before the school summer holidays) for all to attend and share ideas.  She wanted all community groups in the village to come together for ideas and organise such an event.  The Chairman explained that she would be contacting the Church to discuss the possibility of hosting a service of memorial then the community event could take place on the field after and the lighting of the beacon.  

The Chairman asked all councillors and members of the public to phone or email her with any of their ideas.
A member of the public asked the Chairman to consider the weather implications for an event held at that time of the year. 

RESOLVED that the Clerk to add this community meeting regarding the community event in the Lympstone Herald to be held on 16th July at 7pm in the Village Hall Committee Room.  The Clerk to double check the Village Hall Committee Room is free on this date.
55
County Councillors reports
Cllr Scott had nothing to report.

Cllr Trail thanked the Parish Council for the invitation to Mr Le Riche’s leaving dinner and how much he enjoyed the evening.  

He also reminded us that Armistice Day this year is also 100 years of the Royal Air Force.  

The Parish Council congratulated Cllr Trail on becoming the new Mayor of Exmouth.   He invited the Parish leader and committee members to a charity dinner at Woodbury Park on the 16th November at £40per ticket with all proceeds going to SSAFA (Soldiers, Sailors, Airmen and Families Associations).  The Royal Marine band will also be there.  
Cllr Trail informed the Parish Council he had been around the village with the Highways Officer.  He confirmed that all the roads were clear but two signs were needed to be put back.  He had issued a notice to both the café in the village and the Globe Inn to remove all outside tables and chairs off the highway due to a local resident’s complaint.  

Cllr Montgomery asked Cllr Trail what could be done regarding speeding cyclists; Cllr Trail explained that was a matter to be reported to the Police and not Highways.

Cllr Hilton suggested that signage around the village could be better.  The Chairman explained that Cllr Rogers and the Clerk (LT) are meeting with Judith Carter to discuss the Exe Estuary Trail in due course.  Cllr Trail informed the Parish Council that DCC’s policy is to reduce signage not increase it.  He also added that mirrors should not be on the Highway.  Cllr Atkins explained that the mirror at Sowden End is damaged and needed replacing.  
56
District Councillors reports

Cllr Ingham explained that at last month’s meeting at EDDC DMC for a revised drainage scheme, it was clear that if you wanted to influence the planning officers you must turn up.  He continued to explain, how impressed he was with how Members of the Public, Councillors and the LFRG put their thoughts forward in speaking and writing.  Cllr Ingham stated that the decision made was profound to Lympstone Parish and allowed an opening to move forward.  He gave a special thank you to Mr and Mrs Davies from the LFRG who put all their arguments in writing for him to use, it had been very clear and concise.  He also thanked District Cllr Longhurst, Cllr Atkins and Mr Tyrrell who attended and who spoke clearly and put their points forward in a precise and accurate manner.  All these efforts managed to stop the revised drainage strategy being used.  

Cllr Longhurst explained that Goodmores Farm would be discussed at the Development Management Committee (DMC) tomorrow.  Cllr Longhurst is attending; he believes an amendment will go forward for Lympstone sporting groups to use land until the new school is built.  

Cllr Longhurst added that the field being proposed for a driveway at Bluehaze is being reviewed.  

He also added that by the time the land at the Lympstone Nurseries Site is built there will probably be a land trust set up to maintain and oversee it. 

Cllr Longhurst also explained that the land at Courtlands had apparently been sold.

57
Cemetery – Report attached
This had been deferred until next meeting

RESOLVED that Cllr Atkins would find and compare other local prices to discuss.

58
Multi Use Kick-about Area - Chairman and Cllr Atkins to report.

Cllr Atkins reported that he was meeting with Kennford Tarmac later this week to discuss the MUGA. 

All councillors were in favour of distributing the costings of new MUGA tarmac, specifications etc. via email due to no meeting in August.

RESOLVED that Cllr Atkins would email findings after meeting with Kennford Tarmac.  
59
EDDC Standards Committee – message attached

This was the recommendation of a councillor to EDDC regarding the involvement of disciplinary issues on all Councils.  

The Chairman proposed Cllr Atkins and all were unanimous.

RESOLVED that the Clerk write to EDDC and put forward Cllr Atkins.  

60 
Finance

Cllr Atkins added two more payments: Toilet rolls £115.80 and LFRG £37.50 – both were agreed and signed for.  
RESOLVED: that the following payments be approved:
Finance reports - 2nd July 2018 - Payments
	DD
	EDF - electricity for lights in Candy's Field
	£47.73

	2541
	Optima Graphics - Herald printing
	£388.00

	2542
	Gulliford Joint Committee - Annual Payment
	£200.00

	2543
	P Bricknell - moving 5-a-side goal posts
	£25.00

	2544
	Cllr Atkins EDDC Planning fee
	£231.00

	2545
	Vine Orchards fee for registering Candys Path
	£257.00

	2546
	A Western - Grounds works
	£550.00

	2547
	Mrs D Letcher - Plants
	£11.90

	2548
	Mrs C Edworthy - Wages June 2018
	£234.90

	2549
	Miss L Tyrrell salary & expenses June 2018
	£525.84

	2550
	A J Le Riche salary &  expenses June 2018
	£902.61

	2551
	HMRC Tax & NI June 2018
	£338.29

	DD
	Plusnet - YC Broadband
	£11.00

	DD
	EDF - electricity for lights in toilets
	£16.00

	DD
	EDF - Youth Club electricity
	£39.00

	DD
	EDF - Youth Club gas
	£68.00

	
	
	

	
	Total
	£3,846.27


61
Financial Summary


The council received and noted the following financial summary:
	
	

	
	

	Opening balance at 1st April 2018 
	£54,003.14

	Receipts 
	
	£26,235.23

	Total receipts
	£80,238.37

	Transfer from dep ac
	

	Total paid in to current ac
	£80,238.37

	
	
	

	less, Payments 
	£10,034.64

	Net balance
	£70,203.73

	
	
	

	Unpresented cheques
	£30.00

	Receipts not on statement
	£0.00

	
	
	

	
	Balance at Bank 
	£70,233.73

	
	
	

	Deposit Account
	

	Balance at 1st April 2018
	£161.65

	Interest to 1st June 2018
	£0.02

	Transfer to current ac
	£0.00

	
	
	

	
	Total
	£161.67


Budget report

The Parish Councillors were asked to consider the cost of a new laptop for the Clerk as the current laptop being used is 7 years old, slow and becoming unreliable.  It was recommended that a replacement purchased would be at a cost of up to £600 + VAT.

It was agreed by all Councillors to purchase a new laptop.  

RESOLVED that Cllr Young would look into new makes and models and report. 

62
Clerk’s Action List 

The Council received and noted the Clerk’s action list.

The Clerk would also be present to meet with Cllr Atkins and Kennford Tarmac regarding the MUGA.  Cllr Rogers explained to the Council that funding would be coming in from the formation of Friends of Gulliford to repair the wall at Gulliford Cemetery.  

RESOLVED that the Clerk to contact Vine Orchards solicitors and check they received the signed lease from Tony.
That the Clerk search through the filing cabinets and contact land registry to locate ownership of boundary wall to Gulliford Cemetery.  

63
Reports of Lead Councillors. 

The Chairman read a thank you letter from the WI for the loan of Parish Council’s projector.

The Chairman also thanked Mrs Day who had sorted out the empty water butt at the station with the Billington family who refilled it.

Emergency Planning – Cllr Dimond

Had attended Devon Communities Together Resilience Forum.

Estates - Cllr Atkins. 

Cllr Atkins gave the Clerk an outlined letter supplied by the County Council regarding overgrown hedges to adapt and use.

RESOLVED that the Clerk adapt the letter accordingly and present. 

Facilities - Cllr Acca 

Cllr Acca reported that vandals had broken the public toilets and he had temporarily fixed them.  Cllr Acca has also sawn off the overhanging bolts at the Avenue Gate.  He informed the Council that the gate is wobbly on its hinges.  

Cllr Atkins reported that Mr Love is replacing the gate at Candy’s field (Rectory end).
Cllr Young and David Cox are still working with Wernex to improve the condition of Candy’s Field.  

Cllr Acca has suggested that the council write to DCC and copy in their legal team (Paula McCree) regarding the state of Candy’s Field. 
RESOLVED: that Cllr Young to compile a list of jobs in writing to Wernex.  The Clerk can then write to DCC and legal team regarding the danger issues in Candy’s Field.

Links with CTC-RM – Cllr Rogers. 

Cllr Rogers explained that at the top end of Glebelands and Hunton Close there are no street lights.  DCC have been out but it is not the lights which are at fault it is the electricity source.  Therefore, it is Western Power Distribution responsibility and they are coming out to look at the electricity distribution to the lights.
RESOLVED that the Clerk inform residents via the Lympstone Herald.
Lympstone Herald – Cllr Hilton

Cllr Hilton explained he would like some help with the advertising side of the Lympstone Herald and the collection of money from advertisers.    

NP Projects Group – Cllr Clark

Planning – Cllr Dimond 

Cllr Dimond will be attending the meeting tomorrow regarding Goodmores at EDDC.

Transport and parking – Vacant

The Chairman suggested this to be allocated to a new councillor. 

Village Hall – Cllr Atkins 

Cllr Atkins reported that the ground behind the committee room is being reviewed with how it is to be used.  

The Village Hall roof space needs insulating and he is waiting for prices.

Cllr Acca explained he had two other quotes for bin store, he read the prices (£1389 and £1400) and explained that these were just for the fencing and gave these to the Clerk.
Cllr Acca explained that he had been told EDDC have announced they are not doing commercial waste collections anymore but he did not know exactly when it would cease.

RESOLVED that Cllr Atkins speak to Kennford tarmac people for actual date they are due to tarmac the Village Hall car park and coordinate timings with Cllr Acca for the bin store.

Website – Cllr Young 

Youth Club – Cllrs Montgomery

On Wednesday 13th June Cllr Montgomery carried out the attached fire assessment on the youth club, together with Sue Briggs, the YC Leader.
This raised the following concerns; 
1. Although there are six smoke alarms, there is no audible fire alarm. I would suggest that two 'break glass' alarms be installed. One in the main hall and one outside the kitchen, with an override test switch for fire drills.
2. In the seniors room (previously a store room), there is no illuminated 'Fire Exit' sign, and the fire door is currently blocked by a large sofa.
3. No 'green man running' exit signs, which should be placed be placed above every door.
4. The fire extinguisher in the kitchen requires wall mounting. It's currently on a work surface in the corner of the kitchen.
5. There are currently materials stored in the roof space that need to be investigated and removed if possible.
The cost of this would normally be met by the Parish Council from the budget for Youth Club maintenance and not by the Youth Club.

The signs can be purchased quite cheaply and can be fitted quite easily.

Cllr Montgomery also recommended keeping a fire book or file record/log.

RESOLVED that the Chairman will ask Express Fire to get in touch with Cllr Montgomery.
Cllr Montgomery explained that the Youth Club are desperate for collapsible tables.  

A member of the Public queried when the seniors were starting again.   Cllr Montgomery explained that gradually a seniors would commence from next year.
Cllr Montgomery added that there is still a urinal hanging off the wall in the men’s toilets.
RESOLVED that Cllr Montgomery and The Chairman are to meet with Susan Briggs to discuss issues raised.  

64
Matters raised by Councillors

Cllr Acca highlighted the fact that the tree near the play equipment in Candy’s field has low branches that are now nearly touching the floor.  They need cutting back.  Cllr Atkins explained that the trees in Avenue field also need taking back.  
Cllr Rogers explained that she had read the report and risk assessment to the children’s play area in Candy’s Field, she highlighted a variety of the issues that have been raised in the report and these will need to be considered to either be repaired or replaced.  She also explained that the rope swing in the tree had not been put up by the Parish Council and needs to be removed as soon as possible.  

Meeting closed at    21.40 
Chairman:

Date:


